Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

June 21, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on June 21, 2010 at the Roxbury Municipal Building, 1715 Route 46, Ledgewood, New Jersey. At 7:10 p.m., Chair Ondish called the meeting to order and stated that the meeting was being held in accordance with "Open Public Meetings Act."

Salute to the Flag:
Chair Ondish and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Ondish asked everyone to remain standing during a moment of silence to remember our troops.

Roll Call:

Present:
Betty Lou DeCroce, Russell Felter, Elizabeth Gantert (7:30), David Jarvis, Daniel McCarthy, Kerry Pflugh, Joel Servoss, Arthur Ondish
Absent:
Tom Foley, Richard Zoschak
Alternates Present:
Michael Brunson (Hopatcong), Edward McCarthy (Morris County), Robert Mitchko (Jefferson)
With seven members present at Roll Call, Chair Ondish declared a quorum.  

The Chair requested a motion to move Executive Session until the end of the meeting.  Mr. Felter made the motion and Ms. DeCroce seconded.  The motion was unanimous.

Communications

Chair Ondish asked for any comments or questions regarding the communications.  Mr. McCarthy discussed the oil spill that occurred at Lee’s Park on April 26 at 10:30 a.m.  He discussed the response time for the hazmat company.   He stated in the old days, the Commission staff and the Boston Whaler would have been right there to respond quickly which was the original intent for the staff and the boat.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Worker Compensation Loss Report was included in the package and reminded Commissioners that the Workers’ Compensation does renew in July.  Fairview Insurance has tried on numerous occasions to get multiple quotes on WC, but due to field staff being in the high risk pool due to the WC classification assigned by the New Jersey Rating Bureau, they are unable to get other quotes for this insurance.  She stated Public Officials insurance will expire the end of July so Fairview is trying to get multiple quotes for that policy.

Chair Ondish referenced the letter from the Boating Regulation Commission and stated the Commission may want to continue to pursue to get lights on floating barges.  He 
stated he was unsure why Ed Harrison from the Boating Regulation Commission did not reach out to the Commission instead of just sending a letter.  

Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
The Chair advised Ms. Macalle-Holly to give the Treasurer’s Report in Ms. Gantert’s absence.  She reported the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of May 31, 2010 was $122,966.80.  She stated the Bill List is combined for May and June since no payments were issued in May due to the meeting cancellation.  Ms. DeCroce made a motion to approve the Bill List for $140,389.95 and Mr. Felter seconded.  There being no questions, the Chair requested a roll call.  
ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Abstained
	Ondish
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 6-0-1 (one abstention).

Approval of April 19, 2010  Meeting Minutes
The Chair requested a motion to move the minutes.  Mr. Jarvis made a motion to approve the April 19, 2010 Regular Meeting Minutes and Mr. Servoss seconded.  There being no changes, the Chair requested a roll call.  

ROLL CALL:
	DeCroce
	Abstained
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 7-0-1 (one abstention).
Approval of May 26, 2010  Special Meeting Minutes
The Chair requested a motion to move the minutes.  Ms. DeCroce made a motion to approve the May 26, 2010 Special Meeting Minutes and Mr. Felter seconded.  The 
Chair had a change on page 4.  In the second paragraph it should be changed to “without a grant match…”  Mr. McCarthy stated he already provided Ms. Macalle-Holly with a grammatical change.  There being nothing further, with those changes, the Chair requested a roll call.   
ROLL CALL:
	DeCroce
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Servoss
	Abstained

	Jarvis
	yes
	Ondish
	Yes

	McCarthy
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 7-0-1 (one abstention).
The Chair stated before public comment he wanted to invite Mr. Justin McCarthy up.  Mr. Justin McCarthy has been an advocate for the Commission and does hard work raising money at school for the Commission.  The Chair recognized his efforts, stating Mr. Justin McCarthy had another check to present.  Mr. J. McCarthy stated he raised about $230 so far.  The Chair stated it was greatly appreciated.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated her and Lisa Dunne, NJ DEP Watershed Ambassador, had the opportunity to go to Justin’s class last month to do a program for Justin and his classmates.   [Mr. Justin McCarthy provided a check to Ms. Macalle-Holly.] 
Public Comment
Russell Fisher stated he lives in the middle of cesspool near North Island in Woodport which does not move and it is a health hazard which smells bad.  He inquired what would be done about it.  The Chair stating he hopes to have harvesters going by July/August and they could pick up some of the stuff.  Mr. Felter agreed to take a look at the area.  

Charles Morel, 37 Mohawk Trail, Jefferson Township, stated he is directly north of the two small island just mentioned.  He stated the weeds are up to the surface and its weeds on top with slimy green stuff from his shoreline to beyond the islands.  He agrees it is a health hazard and it is getting worse.  He discussed the difficulty getting his boat out beyond the island.  He stated it’s the first year in 15 years that he is not using the lake.  He pays taxes as a lakefront owner and he is not getting the joy of the lake.  Mr. Morel said anything that could be done would be appreciated.  He stated last year the harvesters did into Lake Forest, but never got down north of the island so the result is much worse for this time of year.

The Chair asked Cindy Randazzo, DEP Deputy Director to speak.  He stated he and Mayor Petillo had the pleasure today to show Ms. Randazzo around the lake today.  Ms. Randazzo thanked the Chair for the invitation and the tour. She stated she heard a lot about the weed issue.  She was grateful the DEP found some money for it this year.  In her capacity as Director for Local Government Assistance she is there for Mayors and local government to be an advocate.  
Chairman’s Report

Chair Ondish stated he did not prepare a formal Chair report as he has done for the last 5-1/2 years or so.  He wishes everyone much success in moving forward and this will be his last meeting.  Before the meeting is over he would like to appoint Mr. Felter as Acting Chair and he appreciates his taking over.  He stated he would be there to help Mr. Felter in keeping the lake as pristine as possible.  His one regret is that he wishes he could have spent more time doing positive things instead of constantly looking for money because it is a waste of time.  He discussed the time he spent traveling to Trenton and speaking to anyone he could about Lake Hopatcong. He stated he hopes the Commission finds money.  It was a great pleasure to serve and he will continue to be an advocate as Mayor.  He thanked Ms. Macalle-Holly and the staff for their dedication to the Commission.  
Princeton Hydro Report
Dr. Lubnow provided the report.  He stated for the SFY05 319 grant, approval was received for the second Aqua-Filter to be installed in Hopatcong in the Crescent Cove drainage area.  This area has some of the poorest water quality that is why this area was targeted for this grant.  Dr. Lubnow stated he needs to coordinate with Hopatcong Township Engineer, Mr. Ruschke, to setup the mandatory pre-bid meeting to hopefully have the project completed by the end of the year.
For the EPA TWG, the Commission is waiting for approval from the EPA on the extension of the grant to install the peat biofilter retrofit which treats septic wastewater.  He stated there is about $70K left in the grant and additional projects will be considered.  Two devices being considered are the Filterra System which uses a combination of plants and filtration to treat stormwater to be installed near Lake Forest Yacht Club and a floating island.  The Floating Island is to plant native vegetation on the island which absorbs a lot of the nutrients.   Princeton Hydro just finished installing floating islands at Duke Farms.  These are technologies that can be implemented without an extensive permit process or something that will require a lot of study relative to existing infrastructure.

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the reason there is money left is twofold.   Jefferson Twp. installed the projects in their town and Mount Arlington’s project was done as part of a larger flood drainage project both which kept the project costs down.  She stated Jefferson is targeted for another project because the Commission was unable to move forward with a detention basin project originally scheduled for Jefferson.  

Dr. Lubnow stated that from the stormwater sampling Ms. Macalle-Holly did back in May, one of the most effective stormwater structures has been the Roxbury wetland basin because of the plants which helps remove nutrients.  
Dr. Lubnow stated Princeton Hydro submitted a change for the EPA TWG to plant more plant material in the Roxbury wetland basin.  When PH visited the site, it appeared that a lot of vegetation did not take off.  There is money left over so they submitted a change order to purchase and plant some additional plants for the basin.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that letter is in the package and the next agenda item is to authorize the Chair or his designee to amend the Princeton Hydro contract for them to do that work for an additional $1.5K which includes the purchase and installation of the plants.

Dr. Lubnow stated the last of the largest stormwater structures for the EPA TWG was installed in Singac Avenue in Roxbury.  

Dr. Lubnow stated the new recently awarded 319 grant has a kickoff meeting scheduled for July 7 to get the stakeholders to discuss what is being done in the grant.  There are three large projects associated with this grant as well as public outreach and a smaller project for installation of rain barrels.  It also includes three years of in-lake monitoring and some of Ms. Macalle-Holly’s cost for working on the grant as well as some additional project management and monitoring services.  He stated the first in-lake monitoring event was done in late May and the lake was well oxygenated.  The clarity of the lake has been very good, but it means more of the weeds and the benthic algae is coming up.  Dr. Lubnow stated he would probably be coming to meetings to provide updates on the new 319 grant at least every other month, if not more.
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the in-lake monitoring Princeton Hydro does from May through September which typically came out of the Commission operating budget, but for this year and the next two years, it will be included as part of the 319 grant.  

Dr. Lubnow stated for the stormwater monitoring Princeton Hydro staff will be working with Ms. Macalle-Holly to set up automated samplers the Commission owns.  Ms. Macalle-Holly recognized and thanked Commission volunteer Mr. Al Riha.  Mr. Riha assisted with the stormwater monitoring.  Mr. Riha stated him and Ms. Macalle-Holly work well together and the Commission needs to find money for Ms. Macalle-Holly so she can continue her work.  
Dr. Lubnow stated that he and Ms. Macalle-Holly will do the lake monitoring with one of PH staff scientists in late July.  
Dr. Lubnow discussed a grant with Lake Musconetcong about water that leave Lake Hopatcong and enters into Lake Musconetcong.  In 2009, the total phosphorus concentrations were fairly low.  When he compares the 2003 study to 2009 data, the load leaving Hopatcong entering Musconetcong has substantially declined.  He stated the phosphorus in Lake Hopatcong is going down which is a positive sign and showing these improvements is important when looking for state and federal funding.
Dr. Lubnow discussed a pesticide environmental stewardship program grant for funding from EPA to develop integrated pest management plans for aquatic pesticides.  He stated it might be affective for Lake Hopatcong and Lake Musconetcong to develop a plan for the water chestnut and some other invasive species.  The proposals are due the end of July and he is waiting to hear from EPA if the project would be eligible.
Dr. Lubnow reported that the Commission received notification from the US EPA that it did not receive the environmental education grant.  There was a lot of competition with 156 applications.  For this region, there was only $190K available for funding and they received grant requests for over $4M.  

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated for the new SFY2010 319 grant, there is a resolution that was distributed to act on later for Princeton Hydro to do the work as outlined in the resolution and grant agreement.
In response to Mr. McCarthy’s inquiry, Dr. Lubnow stated the data PH collected shows the volume changes from a brook entering the Musconetcong River, but the brook is not bringing in a lot of added nutrients based on 2009 data.  

Mr. McCarthy discussed the Lake Hopatcong Alliance I Boat NJ grant indicating he would hate to see the Alliance spend a lot of money on data the Commission and Princeton Hydro already have.  Dr. Lubnow stated the Alliance asked PH for a proposal to manage their grant project.  He would not want to duplicate the efforts of the Alliance with the EPA pesticide grant because that would focus on water chestnut.  There was further discussion on the water chestnut outreach and how it is impacting Lake Musconetcong.  
Ms. Macalle-Holly stated she contacted Mr. Fernandez to express interest in working with the Alliance on their outreach.  She also advised that Mr. Felter asked the Commission Public Outreach Committee to have a meeting with various stakeholders including the Alliance, Rutgers Cooperative Extension and the Knee Deep Club regarding water chestnut.  
Mr. Felter stated starting with next month’s agenda he would like to have an agenda item on for the Alliance to give an update on what they are doing.
Authorization to modify professional services agreement with Princeton Hydro for US EPA TWG project

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated there was a letter in the meeting package to request to add $1.5K to the current EPA TWG contract for Princeton Hydro.  The Chair requested a motion to modify the existing EPA TWG grant contract for Princeton Hydro for $1.5K.  Ms. Pflugh made the motion and Mr. Felter seconded.

ROLL CALL:
	DeCroce
	Yes
	McCarthy
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion unanimous.
Old Business

Lake Hopatcong Water Level Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC)
The Chair asked Mr. McCarthy to provide the report since he was unable to attend the last meeting.  Mr. McCarthy stated Mr. Baier is putting together a draft plan.  He stated Mr. Baier prepared charts with graphs with certain dates showing the drawdown for both the 26” and 60” draw downs.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated Mr. Baier is moving to another position in DEP, but he will continue to chair the water level committee.  She stated the information about the water level meetings and the meeting notes prepared by Mr. Baier which are reviewed at every meeting, are available on Commission website.  The public is encouraged to review the water level information.  It is the recommendation of the Committee that once the plan is drafted, that it be brought back to this commission for review and for public comment during a Commission meeting.  The Water Level Management Plan will not go through the formal DEP public review process, but it will be on the Commission agenda to give the public an opportunity to review it before a recommendation is made to the Water Level Management Review Committee.  Mr. McCarthy stated it looks fairly certain the drawdown will be 26” every year and 60” every five years.  He stated one of his concerns, which he has stated many times, is the learning curve and knowledge transfer when staff changes so procedures need to be put in place to address this.  
Ms. Pflugh discussed the staff changes occurring within the DEP.  All DEP grants are being transferred to different people.  She needs to determine who is taking over the Commission grants to coordinate working with them.  

NJ DOT I BOAT NJ MOA

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the Memorandum of Agreement (MOA) was sent down and received by the DOT Office of Maritime Resources last Friday.  The Commission and Counsel review was done quickly.  The bad news is DOT advised that it would be another four to six weeks before the DOT review process.  She stated she contacted the Senators’ offices to expedite the process because the Commission can not request reimbursement for expenses until the MOA is finalized.   Ms. Macalle-Holly stated in the event the I BOAT MOA is not signed quickly, the Commission would have to use money from the DEP MOA since there is not any restrictions on spending.  Mr. Felter stated he spoke with Barbara Kinback and was advised that the Senators would work to get resolution of DOT MOA.  
NJ DEP MOA for Supplemental Funding for SFY 2010-11

Ms. Macalle-Holly reported that this MOA was signed and sent back to Mr. Baier for review.  The Commission is waiting to get that finalized.  They agreed to reimburse the Commission for expenses incurred as of May 1.  

Sub-Committees

Ms. Macalle-Holly reported that the Public Outreach Committee would be meeting on July 12 and so far the Alliance has agreed to send a representative.  No response has been received yet from Rutgers Cooperative Extension or the Knee Deep Club.  
New Business

Resolution 10-04 Approving Princeton Hydro , LLC as Consultant for the SFY 2010 319H Grant
Chair Ondish introduced the resolution.  He asked if anyone had any issues with the resolution.  There being none, he requested a motion.  Mr. Felter made the motion and Ms. DeCroce seconded.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated that the document distributed tonight was for revision on payment section of the contract based on Counsel’s recommendation which was the only change.  The Chair requested a roll call.
ROLL CALL:
	DeCroce
	Yes
	McCarthy
	Yes

	Felter
	Yes
	Pflugh
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Jarvis
	Yes
	Ondish
	Yes


Motion unanimous.
Water Chestnut Update  

Ms. Macalle-Holly requested that going forward since this is such a big issue, to keep it as a standing agenda item during the spring and summer so the public is aware of how the issue is being addressed.  She acknowledged the work of the Knee Deep Club, especially Tim Clancy and all the other volunteers.  It is because of Mr. Clancy’s dedication to this effort that there has been a great response.  She stated she and Mr. Servoss were out kayaking in the canals for three hours and no water chestnut was spotted in that section.  She stated she has been forwarding the emails to the Commissioners from Mr. Clancy.  Water Chestnut was only found in the Landing Channel.  There will be one more push to kayak the Landing Channel from the State Park to Lake Ends on July 17.  If anyone is available to kayak the channel, they should get in touch with Ms. Macalle-Holly or Mr. Clancy.  Ms. Macalle-Holly also acknowledged the members of the media, Jefferson Aim and www.LakeHopatcongNews.com, that have worked to help get the word out.  That’s the biggest issue to get the word out so people are educated to know what water chestnut looks like.  

Ms. Pflugh stated the DEP water monitoring coordinator, Danielle Donkersloot, picked up on some of the information provided and forwarded it to several thousand volunteers in the State so word is getting out.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated if anyone sees pink ribbons tied to weeds on the lake, its just to identify that water chestnut has been found before someone pulls its.  She also discussed efforts to educate Commission Field Staff on how to identify water chestnut and what to do if found.  She stated the most important thing right now is to hand pull water chestnut to get the whole plant out and not to harvest it.  There was discussion about other new invasive species in Lake Hopatcong.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated as part of the EPA TWG, a training manual for the LHC Field staff was developed which included new invasive species to watch out for and it is available on the Commission website.

Public Comment
Chair Ondish stated the meeting was opened to public session.
Mr. Steve Gebeloff, resident of River Styx and Board Member of Lake Hopatcong Alliance stated they have not received the grant money yet, but $26K is budgeted for Princeton Hydro to do a complete weed mapping of the lake.  One of the reason they chose PH is that they are already working with the Lake Hopatcong Commission.  He stated the Alliance is hoping to get the weed map done this season.  On PH advice, there is another $80K to spend on treating weeds which they will do in connection with the Commission.  
Ron Sorensen, 67 Ripplewood in Lake Hopatcong, discussed the State Wakeboard Championship which has been happening at the lake for the last three years.  For the last two years, it has been held at the State Park.  He stated they were planning to do it this year and were going to try to turn it into a charitable event for Lake Hopatcong.  He stated they get about 100 competitors from across the state ranging in ages from 6 to 63.  He stated they applied for a permit at the State Park and this year they were denied.  He stated although the applicant has to supply many things as part of the permit, the State Park only has to supply the power.  He stated there was no power available for last year’s event.  To keep the event going since he could not find anyone in the park to provide power, he basically ran an extension cord up to the bathroom with a little socket to run the event.  The Park stated they tampered with their electrical system and they denied the permit because of it.  He requested support from the Commission and the general public.  The date for the event is the second week in September.  Mr. Sorensen discussed issues he has had with Superintendent Maurella.  Ms. Pflugh asked about a denial letter.  Mr. Sorensen stated it was verbal.  Ms. Pflugh stated Mr. Sorensen should request something in writing and once he does she can follow-up.  He stated he appreciated Ms. Pflugh’s assistance.
There being no other public comment, Mr. Felter stated there was cake and coffee that Ms. Gantert had brought in for Chair.  Mr. Felter asked the all Commissioners present to say a few words for Chair Ondish which they proceeded to do individually thanking the Chair for his time and service.  Mr. Felter stated that the Chair has been very gracious during the change over.  Mr. Felter stated that he was approached by Senators 5-1/2 years ago to see if he was interested and he referred them to Mr. Ondish.  At that time, he told Mr. Ondish not to worry, they have all sorts of money for the Commission and it will be great.  Mr. Felter stated Chair Ondish has done a lot of great things for the lake and he looks forward to his help.  

[After enjoying cake and coffee with members of the public to acknowledge Chair Ondish’s service], Mr. McCarthy made a motion to adjourn to Executive Session to discuss personnel and Mr. Pflugh seconded.  The motion was unanimous. The meeting returned to open session to adjourn at 8:30 p.m.

Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
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